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ST JOHNS RIVER FERRY COMMISSION
MEETING MINUTES
Monday, January 28, 2013
Suite 425, Conference Room A
4:00 P.M.
In Attendance:  Council Member John Crescimbeni (Chairman), Commissioners Aaron Bowman, Elaine Brown, Marla Buchanan; Richard Redick, Carl Cannon, Larry Williams; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston;  Jessica Deal, Mayor’s Office; Kyle Billy, Council Auditor’s Office;  A. J. Souto, Finance & Budget; Tom Goldsbury, Public Works;  Mark Fernandez, HMS Global; Steve Arrington, Jacksonville Transportation Authority; Katie Kurycki, Visit Jacksonville; Annette Hastings, Tourist Development Council; Eric Smith; Penny Kamish, Ferry Task Force;  David Bauerlein, Florida Times-Union;  Joe Wilhelm, Financial News & Daily Record, Carol Owens, Assistant Chief, Legislative Services;  John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.
The Chairman, Council Member John Crescimbeni, called the Commission meeting to order at 4:02 p.m.

The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the January 7, 2013 meeting.

On Updates from the Commission Members, Commissioner Marla Buchanan introduced Penny Kamish who had been invited to the meeting to provide the Commission with her thoughts on the suggestion that the Commission work with local radio stations to create and broadcast public service announcements during media traffic reports to promote the ferry.  Ms. Kamish mentioned that she has been in touch with Mike Barz of Action News to discuss ideas.  One of the ideas to promote the ferry that she offered was having a cyclist head down from Amelia Island to downtown Jacksonville, cross the Main Street Bridge and head out to the Beaches to demonstrate what it would be like if we did not have the St. Johns River ferry.  Ms. Kamish agreed to assist the Commission in its efforts to promote the ferry and would approach local radio stations to see if they would be interested in the promotional endeavors.
Commissioner Elaine Brown reported that she had contacted the Visit Jacksonville office regarding the “fam” trip that she is putting together.  The “fam” trip would showcase the lure of the ferry, A1A, historic sites and tourist attractions from Amelia Island to the Beaches.  The plan would be to have the newly installed president and CEO of Visit Jacksonville, Paul Astleford, as a special guest of the Commission, introduce him to dignitaries along the “fam” trip itinerary and hope that Mr. Astleford could assist in making the ferry a component of a Visit Jacksonville tourist package.  The Visit Jacksonville staff prefers that the Commission come back to them in March with the “fam” trip proposal.  Katie Kurycki of Atlantic Beach, who is on the staff of Visit Jacksonville and the ferry task force, brought regrets from the organization for Mr. Astleford’s inability to be at the Commission’s marketing meeting.  She indicated that the organization looks forward to working with the Commission in promoting the ferry’s role in Jacksonville’s tourist industry.
Commissioner Larry Williams reported that the Passenger Vessel Association will be having its convention in Jacksonville February 16th through the 19th and that the Ferry Commission had been asked to make a presentation.  At the Chair’s request, Tourist Development Council Executive Director, Annette Hastings, provided the Commission with details of the convention.
The Chair, Council Member Crescimbeni, noted that the Commissioners had been provided copies of Ordinance 2013-0045, Amend Chapt 93 (St. Johns River Ferry Comm), Sec. 93.103 (membership; Terms; Composition), Ord Code, to add CEO of Visit Jacksonville, or any Successor Entity chose by TDC to perform Marketing Svcs & Promote Jax Tourism, as an Ex Officio Member of St. Johns River Ferry Comm.

On the discussion of JEA waterworks parcels at Mayport, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported that she had met with JEA’s attorney, Jeff Smith.  Mr. Smith will prepare deeds and other documentation and give them to Ms. Johnston in a week’s time.  She has prepared a Commission resolution for the conveyance of the parcels.
Tom Goldsbury, Public Works, commented on the Marine Operations report that he had distributed.  On the whole, operating conditions are normal.  Ridership is down, and this is in part seasonal.  There have not been any emergencies of any kind.  A. J. Souto of Budget & Finance commented that based on first quarter projections, the ferry is operating at a deficit.
Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported that the Port Authority has been granted two extensions on grants that it has been receiving to support ferry operations.  At a previous Commission meeting (December 10, 2012), Victoria Robas of the Port Authority had been asked if the grants that the Port received for ferry support would be transferred to the City when the City assumed operation of the ferry (October 1, 2012) and she advised the Commission that the Port was not allowed to transfer the grants but that the Port would be willing to work with the Commission on ways and means to extend the grants.  
At the January 7, 2013 Commission meeting, it was suggested that the Chair, Council Member John Crescimbeni, meet with Langton Associates to discuss that agency’s response to the RFP for a grant writer.  Langton Associates had indicated that its rate for service would be $125.00 per hour.  The Commission was hopeful that Mr. Crescimbeni could negotiate a lower rate.  Mr. Crescimbeni announced that the Langton Associates has agreed to a rate of $95.00.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston drafted a contract with the $95.00 rate for 157.5 billable hours as a term of the contract.  Lisa King (Langton Associates) reviewed the proposed contract and agreed to the terms with the exception of a professional liabilities provision; the liabilities provision was deleted.  Commissioner Redick moved to approve the contract; the Commissioners voted to approve the contract.

On the Risk Management update, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported that she had discussed this matter with Risk Management’ Cecelia Ford who reports that Risk Management has encountered some problems in getting in touch with Lewis Dorrington of Wells Fargo.  The vessel survey is being put off until insurance issues are resolved.
The Chair provided an update on efforts underway to market the ferry.  He reported on the January 23rd meeting that addressed this matter.  He explained the proposed “fam” trip for the new chief executive of Visit Jacksonville.  Mr. Crescimbeni asked JTA’s Steve Arrington if the agency had any shuttle buses available that could be used in the “fam” trip operation.  Suggesting that it would be problematic, Mr. Arrington said that he would look into it.

Commissioner Redick reported on the prospects for sunset cruises aboard the ferry as a fundraising event.  HMS’s Mark Fernandez had distributed an event cost estimate table that had a breakdown of figures for the costs of a sunset cruise.  For a two-hour cruise, it was estimated that the Commission could expect a minimum profit of $1,500.00.  It was suggested that the Commission charge a minimum of $3,000.00 for a chartered cruise event.  The cruise destination point would be from the Mayport ferry terminal to the Dames Point Bridge and back.
Commissioner Redick indicated that he expects to have discussions with the special events person at Visit Jacksonville on events such as the Concourse d’Elegance.
On the matter of indemnification for chartering the ferry, Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reported that Mark Fernandez had showed her a user agreement that the ferry had previously used.  Ms. Johnston passed along the user agreement format to Risk Management for their review.  Risk Management is ready to go with the HMS sample agreement if some modifications can be made.  Risk Management will address their concerns at the next Commission or marketing meeting.
At the previous Commission meeting, an issue was raised regarding an informational sign at the Mayport ferry terminal.  There had been complaints that the current positioning of the sign made it difficult for people to clearly see.  Mark Fernandez looked into this and reported that the cost to change or move the sign was prohibitive.  He was satisfied that the sign is visible where it is currently situated. Should there be further complaints, it was reported that the City has a sign shop that we can utilize.

Commissioner Aaron Bowman raised the issue of the federal security requirements for the ferry and the contents of an e-mail from Chuck White, Director of Port Security and Emergency Preparedness for JaxPort.  Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston reiterated that from her recent conversation with Mr. White, JaxPort would continue to provide security for the ferry to March 31, 2013.
On the Commission task list update, it was decided to change the completion date for ferry insurance coverage to December 10, 2013.

The Commission decided that its permanent meeting time will be the fourth Monday of the month.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:45 P.M.
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